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PRESS:

Aka/cu--Maui County Community Television, Inc.

CHAlR HOKAMA: .. . (gavel). . . The Policy Committee for the Council of the County of Maui shall
come to order. This meeting we have Members Baisa, Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Couch, Mateo and Mr. Victorino present.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair excuses Mr. Carroll, Mr. White and Mr. Pontanilla. We have a busy
morning, Members, so let us start with testimony. This morning, people, anyone wishing to give
testimony, please make yourself known to the Committee. We shall offer you your opportunity
to present your comments in three minutes. When your name is called, please come forward to
the podium, state your name, if you do represent an entity, we ask that you share that information
with us please, and share your thoughts on any of the items that we have agendized for today's
meeting. We shall assist you with your time. So when you start, the green light goes on, then it
moves to yellow telling you you have thirty seconds to conclude, and when the red lights goes
on, please stop your comments. This morn...we welcome Mr. Pontanilla to the meeting, so
thank you for being here, Mr. Pontanilla. The first person that has asked to share testimony with
the Members this morning is Mr. John Noble. After Mr. Noble, Ms. Helen Nielsen will be
testifying next.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MR. NOBLE: Well I don't know if this is the proper time to testify. I was supposed to be here today on
an MRA matter. So...
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is a good time for you to share your thoughts with the Committee if, if you
have something you wish to share.
MR. NOBLE: Well my name is John Noble. People probably know my more famous wife,
Teresita Noble of Noble Travel who's done several tours to the Philippines, including the
Governor's tour. Mr. Molina had me fill out an application for the MRA, and the thing said I
could share with that organization that's been really not too productive. I've been at 160 Market
Street for the last 35 years and built my own property and been aware of things that are going on
in the town, and I think that I could lend some help to things that are pragmatic. There's been a
lot of fantasy that's been going on with the MRA and a lot of psychobabble, and I think it needs
to go into a direction, just, for instance of like Central Avenue. There's kids walk down, there's
no sidewalk on Central Avenue, things like that. The Mayor has said he would like to have the
building permit process a lot more simplified, and I think having to go through several building
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permits and the things that I could lend some expertise in that venue. And, so, I mean, I guess
that's basically where I'm going at today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Noble. Members, if you do have questions for Mr. Noble, I
would ask that you refrain until we bring up the specific item on the agenda please. Thank you
very much, Mr. Noble, for sharing your comments at this time. Helen Nielsen please, and
following Ms. Nielsen will be Mr. Jonathan Starr.
MS. NIELSEN: Hi, good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. NIELSEN: Good morning, Council members. My name is Helen Nielsen. I'm here to speak about
Mr. Noble's nomination to the MRA. I've had some dealings with Mr. Noble over the years in
community meetings in Wailuku over the last 15 years or so. I do not, have never met his wife,
but I respectfully request that you deny his nomination. I believe the MRA is at a real critical
time in its existence and I think we need a lot of cooperation from the community and from the,
from the County, and I just find Mr. Noble a bit too disruptive at every community meeting I've
attended. He, he actually had "Abolish MRA" signs up in several places in Wailuku over the
years, and I just don't think he has the, I don't think he's well suited for this, this agency. I'm
sure he is much better suited at another commission. I'm sure he has many great talents. I just
don't think that it would be productive to place him on this agency at this time. With great
respect to both Mr. Noble and to the Council, I just request the denial. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Is there any questions to clarify Ms. Nielsen's testimony, Members?
Having none, thank you so much for your comments this morning. We'll have Mr. Starr next,
and the Chair welcomes Mr. White to the meeting. Thank you for being here.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Also, before Mr. Starr starts his comments with the Committee, if there is anyone
else wishing to share testimony, please make yourself known and the Committee will provide
you with that opportunity. Good morning, Mr. Starr.
MR. STARR: Good morning, Mr. Chair, and good morning, good Council members. Thank you for the
opportunity for me to come before you. I'm here in relation to the appointment to the
Maui Redevelopment Agency of John Noble. The Maui Redevelopment Agency is a very, very
critical part of our community and governmental partnership. There, we, like several other
people, have our life savings invested in commercial property in Wailuku with the belief that
Wailuku should be our heart of our community. It's a center of government, it's where the
hospital, where the college, a lot of other facilities are, and we want to see the town improve, we
want to see it possible for people who work here in Wailuku to live there and also be able to shop
there. My own knowledge of Mr. Noble is only through community meetings, but at many of
these community meetings he's been very disruptive and negative. I was asked about five years
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ago to do sound for Wailuku Community Association meeting where a number of people were
going to present. So I came and set up my sound system, and Mr. Noble came and tied up his
"Abolish the MRA" banner. He had this large banner, "Abolish the MRA," hanging on his
building for several years. You know, I had walked away, I walked back and see my speaker
stands with this big banner tied to it across the stage. So I walked over and started taking it off,
and I was kinda physically accosted and shoved by Mr. Noble for doing that. I waited till he
walked away and took my speakers and left. And then I felt guilty because I abandoned the
people in my community, and I had been bullied out, but I stopped participating for several years
in Wailuku community events after that. It made me feel like I shouldn't participate, and after a
while I realized that this was the wrong response that I should not be bullied out of trying to do
something good. I ask you to perhaps consider him for some other, some other place, but this is
not really a good fit since he's been trying to destroy the organization that he's being appointed
to. And the fact that he had a banner stating that on his building for several years is
uncontroversial, incontrovertible proof. Thank you very much, Members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Starr. Members, any questions to clarify Mr. Starr's testimony to
you this morning? Having none, thank you, Mr. Starr. Is there anyone else wishing to give
testimony before the Committee this morning? Having none, without objections, Chair shall
close testimony for today, the 14 th of March, 2012 Committee Meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Members, so ordered.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .

ITEM POL-2(34): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(REAL PROPERTY TAX REVIEW BOARD) (CC 11-31)

CHAIR HOKAMA: This morning, Members, the first item on our agenda is Policy Item 2(34).
Under 2(34), we do have a communication from Mayor Arakawa indicating his nomination of
Mr. Harold Davis to the Real Property Tax Review Board. And Mr. Davis has made himself
available this morning to the Committee. So I'll ask Mr. Davis if you would come forward
please to our podium. Please introduce yourself and, and share some thoughts of why you would
like to be a member of the Real Property Tax Board please.
MR. DAVIS: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. DAVIS: I'm Hal Davis, full name Harold Davis. I live in Wailuku, and I've served on the Cost of
Government Committee and enjoyed it quite a bit. I hope we've made a difference and I hope
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we contributed to the, to the County. And I would like to lend my talents and expertise to
another committee if you see fit. If you have any questions, I'll be glad to answer them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can, can you give us some of your thoughts about real property tax? Have you
been one who has filed a, an appeal to the tax board -MR. DAVIS: Yes, I have, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --in the past? And is your experience something that you found to be a process
that appears lacking in certain things, or it was a process that was fair to our residents and
taxpayers? How, how did you come away from that experience?
MR. DAVIS: I, I had a very positive experience. It wasn't painful. It was very professionally taken
care of and handled and with respect. The outcome was equitable and I, I think I can contribute
to that process.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Very good. You thought the time that it took to process your appeal was, again, a
reasonable timeframe? It wasn't very lengthy or cumbersome to you as a taxpayer?
MR. DAVIS: No, sir. It was completely within reason and, and done with, very expeditiously.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. And if you did have a, a net adjustment where the, you know, you had to
pay so much upfront even when you appeal it, -MR. DAVIS: Yes, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --your taxes, were you able to receive a rebate or a reduction in the amount of your
taxes?
MR. DAVIS: I, I was able to receive a reduction in my taxes and it was, again, fair and equitable.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. And the processing of that monies returning to you as a taxpayer was done
within a prompt and reasonable timeframe that you received your money in, back?
MR. DAVIS: No complaints at all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm happy to hear our Finance Department is doing a good job, people. Members,
I'll ask all of you if you have a question for Mr. Davis. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you and thank you, Hal, for being here.
MR. DAVIS: Yes, sir.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Your experience on the Cost of Government Commission, what
did you think of that and, and, and the involvement in that area?
MR. DAVIS: It, it was, it was a positive and satisfying experience. I worked with a bunch of incredibly
dedicated volunteers that are still doing a great job and will continue to do a great job. The
attitude of that Committee is positive and, and they take care of doing their business even though
they're, they're a volunteer and they do it with quite a bit of detail and tremendous time
investment.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: With that experience, what would you, what do you think you
bring to the new board, the real property?
MR. DAVIS: I believe I bring the dedication that you need to do the job whether you're paid or not,
because that's what you committed to do and that's exactly what I did with the Cost of
Government and what I would continue to do with the Tax Review.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Hal. I think you will do an excellent job. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
MR. DAVIS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. White, questions? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for being here; met you in the elevator.
Anyway, my question is similar to Member Victorino in regards to the Cost of Government. And
when you were on the Commission, Cost of Government, you folks make recommendations and,
you know, like the Tax Review Board, you gonna be making recommendations. But in Cost of
Government, do you feel that the County Administration, as well as this body, follow up on their
recommendations?
MR. DAVIS: I believe they, they are responding very, very positively now. We have sent in a couple of,
of conditions that we now go back and review what we have suggested in the past to see if it's
being looked at, and this year we put a matrix together with that in mind and we'll be handing it
out and if it's not already been handed out to the Council as well as the Mayor. And it shows the
position of all the recommendations that we've done for the past four years, I believe.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you for your response.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa, any questions?

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 14, 2012

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. I'm really glad you came today 'cause I think it's really important
that we understand a little bit, 'cause I couldn't tell from your application very much about your
background. But hearing that you've been on the Cost of Government Commission tells me that
you've had an incredible experience. You know, it's been my impression that the reports we get
are really amazing. You know, there's a lot of information, they're well researched. And so,
thank you and congratulations for doing that.
MR. DAVIS: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I totally respect the work that's done there and I know several of the
people that have been on the Commission and they all are fine people. One of the things that I
think you're going to bring to the Real Property Tax Board is the ability to work for a long time
on some very complex matters. You see that, that experience transferring? Because you know in
looking at a real property tax situation, you've gotta do a lot of homework and be able to
understand and sort it out and have an opinion. Tell me about that. This is a different kind of
matter, but I think you can.
MR. DAVIS: I, I fully agree. I've been a, a professional independent businessman all of my life, and
attention to detail is something I don't mind doing especially when it's, it involves other people's
money. That's their livelihood. That's their...their
. investment in their real property is probably
the largest investment they've made in their, their entire lifetime. So I take it with a lot of
responsibility and I will, I will do, I will do the job for you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And time is not an issue for you?
MR. DAVIS: No, I'm retired. Knock on wood that I, I do have an abundance of time and my wife
would agree with that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Terrific, yeah, she needs to get you out of the house. We're very, very
happy to have you as a volunteer and thank you very much.
MR. DAVIS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, yeah, thank you for wanting to volunteer
and, and dive into this. Yeah, I, I share the sentiments Ms. Baisa mentioned. Because his
application is from '09 and we're in 2012, it sort of doesn't give us a general, you know,
consensus of, of what you've been up to and your, you know, history and things of that nature.
So thank you for being here so we can ask the questions. The, the nature of your appeal with
the...what was that? Was it...
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MR. DAVIS: It was the property tax increased and the value of my home decreased because, just like
everyone else's. So I just thought it would be the best thing for them to take another look at it
and adjust it accordingly and they, they did so. And I thought it was fair and equitable.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And currently, you know, the tax rates and the different, the,
the different, you know, the, the different rates I guess and the different categories, how are you
viewing that currently, the way the rate structure is set up?
MR. DAVIS: I'm going to have to take a closer look at it when I, when I'm, if I'm on board. And,
again, I think everyone should pay their fair share and, and in accordance with their property,
where it's located, what it's for and what they do with it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Yeah, again, just appreciate your volunteerism.
Thank you so much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch. Thank you. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Davis, good morning. You're currently on
the Cost of Government Committee?
MR. DAVIS: I am but my term expires the 31 st of March.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. And so this'll, this'll just fit in after his term expires, he'll
just move right into the, the RPT Committee, right?
MR. DAVIS: That's correct, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, now, thank you very much. I just wanted to check the, your
current term. Thank you.
MR. DAVIS: Yes, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Are there further questions Members wish to pose to Mr. Davis
regarding his nomination to the County Real Property Tax Review Board? Okay, having none,
Mr. Davis, we thank you for your presence, we thank you for volunteering and thank you very
much for being present to just talk with the Committee this morning regarding your willingness
to serve the people of Maui County. We thank you.
MR. DAVIS: My pleasure. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes sir, Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I have, I'd, I'd like to make one concern and it has nothing to do
with the applicant, but it's come up a few times and I'd like to make it known to Mr. Molina, this
Administration, that if their gonna bring forward anybody especially apps that are two years or
older, you know, anything that's over a year. I think, it would, I don't know if it's too much to
ask that person to maybe fill an updated application instead of bringing, you know, something
that was from December of 2009, so you talking almost two and a half years old. You know,
that's been brought up a few times and I think, Mr. Chair, maybe this is the point, I'd just like to
bring that up, and maybe if you could request that from the Administration, current applications
and anything that's a year or older maybe something that is current. I think, you know,
Ms. Cochran and Ms. Baisa and couple others asked questions -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and, because I know the applicant, I, I knew the answers but
that's not fair to everybody. And sometimes I have the same questions, you know, what has this
person done for the last two years or, you know, what are their involvements, yeah. So if that
may be a request we could make of the Administration through Mr. Molina, I'd appreciate it,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that request, Mr. Victorino. I am, will be happy to work with
Mr. Molina. I think that Mr. Molina has worked hard to make sure that you have the best
information before you as possible, and we'll definitely work with Mr. Molina in the future on
this. Mr. Molina, any thoughts?
MR. MOLINA: Oh, yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, Councilmember Victorino. Your
question was quite timely. We did respond to a question from your Committee Chair,
Mr. Hokama, with regards to that particular subject. We are in the process of weeding out, for
lack of a better term, applications that are over two years old. And, again, Mr. Davis was
basically a carryover from previously applying for the Cost of Government Commission, and we
will at this time, in a letter that was submitted by the Mayor I believe to the Committee
yesterday, I don't know if you've receive it yet, but there was a letter submitted -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. MOLINA: --and we are in the process of adopting a formal policy and not to, you know, keep on
file applications that are older than two years. And you're quite correct, you want as much
updated information as possible, whether it be the person's current residency or what they've
done in the last two years, 'cause sometimes people do take on additional responsibilities and it's
certainly good for the Council members to know that, you know, our nominees have been doing
other things in the community as well. So we are currently in the process of doing that. So
thank you for that question and it's, was certainly quite timely. Thank you, Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Chair, for taking that lead and
getting that response and thank the Administration and Mr. Molina. I know they work very hard,
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so. Just that it has come up in a number of meetings lately and so I felt like, well, maybe, let's
make the point and it's been made -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and I appreciate it. Thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
Thank you, Mr. Molina.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Members, we are on the consideration of
Mr. Harold Davis to the Real Property Tax Review Board. Mr. Molina, any additional comments
you wish to share before the Committee moves to a decision making?
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chairman, no, I think Mr. Davis did a great job in explaining what he's done and
what he intends to. So, Mayor and the Administration would certainly be appreciative of your
support of Mr. Davis' nomination to the Real Property Tax Review Board. Thank you,
Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any further questions or discussion by the Members? If not, it
is your Chair's recommendation to place the name of Harold Davis on the proposed resolution
entitled Appointment of Member to the Real Property Tax Review Board, Exhibit B, for
approval. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion made by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. Victorino. We
are under discussion. Any comments, questions to the Chair, Members? If not, all in favor of
the motion, please say "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no". Motion passes with eight ayes. Mr. Carroll is excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Mateo,
Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll.

ABSENT: None.
- 10 -

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 14, 2012

ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution approving the
nomination.

ITEM POL-2(33): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(MAUI REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY AND KULA AGRICULTURAL PARK
COMMITTEE) (CC 11-31)

CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall move to the next item. The next item is Policy Item 2(33), Nominations
to Boards, Committees, and Commissions. This is regarding the, we have two Members, items
on this one consideration. One is regarding the nomination of John Noble to the Maui
Redevelopment Agency for a term expiring March 31, 2012, as well as a consideration of
Mr. Warren Watanabe to the Kula Agricultural Park Committee. As you know, Members,
regarding the Kula Agricultural Park Committee, we did make a recommendation to Council on
two other nominees that the Mayor had presented to this Committee, so that is already taken care
of. At this time, I'm going to ask Mr. Molina for some comments on either or both of those
considerations of the proposed resolutions. Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Okay. Thank you Mr. Chairman. I will start first with the Kula Ag Park nominee with
regards to Mr. Watanabe. First of all, the Administration is requesting that you deny
Mr. Watanabe's nomination to the Kula Ag Park and let me make it perfectly clear. It has
nothing to do with his abilities or character. When submitting Mr. Watanabe's name to Council,
it was later discovered that he is trying to, he would be filling the slot of the Maui County Farm
Bureau; however, looking closer at the regulations, it stated that you must be a Board, Board
Member. Mr. Watanabe is an employee of the Maui County Farm Bureau and many of you know
Mr. Watanabe and he represents the concerns of our agricultural industry. So based on that
technicality, it was recommended that we deny Mr. Watanabe's nomination. And procedurally
we, the Mayor could not, once his name was submitted to you, the Mayor could not withdraw his
nomination. So it is the Council's purview now to remove Mr. Watanabe. So based on that, that
is why we're recommending a denial of Mr. Watanabe. But he's certainly a very well, you know,
educated man in terms of agriculture and, and a contributing member of our community, so
we're hoping that there may be another place for him on some of our other boards and
commissions, and quite possibly the Kula Ag Park down the road in the near future. So with that
consideration, Mr. Chairman, again we'd respectfully ask, for procedure's sake, to deny
Mr. Watanabe's nomination to the Kula Ag Park. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Questions for Mr. Molina on this specific consideration, Members?
Having none, then, regarding this specific proposed resolution entitled Appointment of Member
to the Kula Agricultural Park Committee for the County of Maui, your Chair is recommending a
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motion to recommend to Council adoption of this resolution with the name of Warren Watanabe
to be placed on Exhibit C for disapproval. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair, so moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Is there any discussion
or questions, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no". Motion is carried with eight ayes, one excused, Mr. Carroll.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Mateo,
Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution disapproving the
nomination of Warren Watanabe.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina, comments regarding the Maui Redevelopment Agency nominee
please.
MR. MOLINA: Yes, thank you very much, Mr. Chair. The Administration is asking for a consideration
of Mr. John Noble as the nominee to the Maui Redevelopment Agency for a term expiring on
March 31, 2017, and as you heard from Mr. Noble earlier, he is an established business owner in
the Wailuku area. And he has been very forthcoming with us. He has shared with us that he did
some, have some very strong opinions about the MRA and what direction they have taken in the
past. And he's certainly very mindful of how, how, if, if he should be confirmed by you in terms
of expressing his opinions and he'll certainly will do it in a more sensitive manner, but at the
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same time he does represent a different side. Like, for example, at the Council, you have
Council members that may view things very differently. So it's just a matter of how one
expresses their opinions. So that, that would seem to be the issue here. And I guess in general,
the, the Mayor is certainly very sensitive about the conduct of all of our board and commission
members. If there is any evidence of disruptive behavior that could stall the actions of any
boards or commission, I'm sure the Mayor would be the first to talk to whomever that board or
commission member is to find out what the problem is and if there continues to be a problem, the
Mayor would certainly ask that individual to resign. And if that person does not resign, the
Mayor would certainly come to you. This would be a Council's purview to remove that
individual from any board or commission for any evidence of misconduct. So certainly we
understand some of the concerns that have been expressed in testimony. So we would like to
again have you take into consideration the Mayor's thoughts on this particular nominee. Thank
you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. And part of this Committee is to avoid reaching that particular
point of the, a process. Members, we have Mr. Noble. If there's a request that Mr. Noble come
forward for additional questions or his willingness to serve, the Chair is happy. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, if Mr. Noble would come forward, I would appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Noble, if you'd please come to the podium. And, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, John.
MR. NOBLE: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, I, I guess in hearing the testimony of the other two
testifiers, the concern has been raised, and I'm gonna ask you very straight. If appointed to this
board--and all of us have opinions and passions, you know, I do, you know that, I have worked,
talked to you before--how would you, you know, be able to collaborate and work with the group
with what you feel? Could you do that?
MR. NOBLE: Absolutely. And the, the problem that I've seen with the MRA is that they haven't done
things that are real. For instance, on Danny Agsalog's birthday, I asked you about the parking lot
and you'd said you'd never heard of it. So they've spent millions of dollars on these projects
that they're decorating things -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. NOBLE: --and Wailuku needs a lot of pragmatic things like the roads, the sidewalks and things
like that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
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MR. NOBLE: And it needs to be able to progress and go forward, and it would, you know, if you
haven't heard of this parking lot, then somebody's not getting to the people that they need to get
to, to get these things passed and done so that we get a shovel full of dirt once in a while. I
mean, for instance, one of the things they did was they keep calling this remnant piece, you
know, they want to make a park out of it. Well by the time you're done with this parking lot and
you take out a hundred parking spots for this park, you've spent $15 million and got the same
amount of parking that you've got now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. NOBLE: And so some of those controversial things like that. In the past, Mr. Starr is, brought up
this banner thing. Well, I didn't pay for that banner. Doug McCleod that was on the MRA at one
time paid for that banner and it was a community thing. And as far as physical shoving, there
was no such thing. When we found out that's what he didn't want, we took the banner down and
took it off, but I wasn't the only one that's involved with this thing. Unless the MRA's gonna get
to doing some of these pragmatic things, I mean I just assume see it go.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh. So you, you feel like you could contribute positively to
get some of these pragmatic and other things moving forward to help Wailuku town in its
efforts -MR. NOBLE: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --to be redeveloped.
MR. NOBLE: I agree with Mr. Starr and that this is the, the center of the best island in the world, and it
needs to go forward with a lot of things, like the one thing I suggested is like Central Avenue.
These kids are walking down there, you know, and then Pat Robinson's [sic] going, well you
gotta pray a lot and smoke pot. But I think it'd be a lot better if we stopped doing so much
praying and doing some of the things that need to be done, like sidewalks and sewers and stuff
that keep stopping people's buildings permits.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. NOBLE: You know, there's a lot of these processes that, you have the Building Codes now and
you have this Wailuku Design Guidelines Manual which is from the horse and buggy days and
has nothing to do with the present day Building Codes. And so not only do you have to get
variances from the Building Codes, you've got these documents that are completely obsolete and
violations of the Building Codes that you're trying to deal with these people in the historical
thing. So there needs to be, like Mr. Arakawa, he, he ran his campaign on it. We were gonna
have two-week Building Permit applications. And there has to be a lot of work done on, you
know, you've got an old town that doesn't comply with the Building Codes and if, you've got the
people with the Building Codes that don't bend.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. NOBLE: So there needs to be some kind of a bringing together of what, these things can be done
so people can get their building permits so that this town can progress. And that's just one of the
things that needs to be done that's not being done. Every time you go in there, they want to
decorate.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. NOBLE: You know-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. NOBLE: --so those are the kind of things.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Noble. That's what I wanted to hear. If, if you,
you're willing to bring together. You know, I, I think this is the, the idea that I'm wanting to hear
is that, you know, communication is important, number one. And sometime there is a lacking of
it and just within, within our own system. But, secondly, bringing together, because no one
entity is the all for everyone; but let's bring it all together and let's work to make it better.
MR. NOBLE: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, you're will to do that and work collaboratively with these
people?
MR. NOBLE: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Mr. Noble, thank you for your answers. Thank you. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Noble, will you please remain for other questions? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Noble, for being here.
Question on your application where it asks community and professional organizations and
associations, you list a Lahaina Arts Society and several Wailuku associations, can you
elaborate?
MR. NOBLE: Well, there's been several Wailuku associations throughout the years and I've gone to,
you know, even knowing what their names are, they've come and they've gone. And I've been,
tried to be active on all of 'ern that have come along. I was a lifetime member of the latest one,
Wailuku Business Association or whatever it was. I paid my dues for that. Mr. Starr had a
organization that I paid my dues for that, and I was part of that organization and went there with
him and his wife. Any organization that's come along, I've tried to be active in it. And my
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views haven't always been the point of views of other people, but I think there's certain things
that can be done, that everybody agrees on, and we can at least get a direction going to where
there's a shovel full of dirt that gets done and not just money wasted.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Have you served on any other community organizations besides in
Wailuku?
MR. NOBLE: Well, in the Bay area. When I was in the Bay area, I was with the business organizations
that were there. But every, I mean, there's been four or five of these organizations have been
there and I've, I've been active. I don't feel that I've been combative of my opinions on these
other.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm, I'm not asking for that. I'm looking for experience in being part of
a community organization or a board and being able to work together with others, you know, to
get things done. That's what we're looking for.
MR. NOBLE: Well, as a business person, you have to be able to do that. I've been a business person
for more than 50 years now and as a business person, you have to do those things.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And your business?
MR. NOBLE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, what is your business?
MR. NOBLE: Well, we have Noble Travel. We have a small hotel in those businesses.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Further questions, gentlemen or ladies? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. Mr. Noble, good morning. On your application,
your reference to anti-business, is that a reference to what you talked about the old antiquated
Building Codes and today's needs for change? Is that the anti-business referencing?
MR. NOBLE: Well, that's part of it. I know it's controversial, but, I mean, every single major piece of
property in this town has been taken over by nonprofits. And some of 'em are very dangerous
nonprofits. I mean, these mental health organizations have people in 'ern that are criminally
mentally ill and stuff. So that's part of it. I mean, there's a whole plethory [sic] of, of things
that, that this town needs to have and to do, and basically what's been happening is people have
just been decorating. Every time you see it...you know, for instance one of the things that
they've done is the parking lot behind the Iao Theatre, you know. You've got 70 parking spots,
so you take out 20 parking spots for beautification, you give Lokahi Pacific 11 parking spots,
you take out 22 parking spots for the park that they think that should be next to the Police
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Station, and you take out 26 parking spots on the street, as you go down the street. Well, those
things are like somebody doesn't have a calculator. You know, every meeting you go to people
say well, we need parking. But every time they go for what we need, the parking, they start
decorating, you know, taking out whole chunks, you know 60, 70 parking places for decorating.
And so I think the one thing I could bring is the pragmatic side of the thing. I'm sorry Mr. Starr
was offended and I'm deeply apologetic for that, but there's things that need to be done that
they're not doing and they keep doing the same wrong thing over and over again. I think I could
work with the Mayor and the Council if we, if we could get some access. So, like I said,
Mr. Victorino didn't even know about this parking lot that they're doing. So it needs to have
some people that are going back and forth here and there needs to be some grind time. I call it
grind time, where you sit down and you talk about these issues, and you pick out something that
needs to be done and do it.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Noble, for being here this morning.
You know, I listened to you very carefully and I, I, I think one of the issues in Wailuku is parking
to revive Wailuku town. And I, I remember years ago, I don't know how long ago, they had a
shuttle that goes probably from the stadium to Wailuku town, and the reason why it, it failed is
that because of the frequency. You know, we all talk about putting up a new structure at the
existing parking lot. What do you think about having people park, you know, in an area like of a
sports complex at War Memorial and have a more frequent circulation of trolley cars or buses
going into Wailuku town so that you don't have the congestion? You know, weigh the cost of,
you know, a parking structure, weigh the cost of a trolley system that connects, well maybe
connects Kahului and Wailuku.
MR. NOBLE: Well, I'm glad you brought that point up, because there's actually a lot of parking for
very cheap and there's a lot of people that want to do parking lots. This Mr. that
just bought the lot next to me wants to have a parking lot there. Across the street, the Cabebe
thing, it's been a junkyard for years and, you know, Mr. Morgan, that bought the lot next to me,
he paid like $6,000 a parking spot for that place. So there's, you know, my concept of it is that
there's plenty of parking and that you could do diagonal parking, you could do one-way roads,
and you could put sidewalks in, diagonal parking, and one-way roads, and you could get several
hundred parking spots just out of that very cheaply for what, what they've got left that they want
to spend on studies and stuff. You know, they got what, a half a million dollars left? You could
have 50, 60 parking spots for that. So they keep spending all this money on all these studies and
stuff that don't need to be done. If there's a shuttle, then that could be part of it too. I think that,
you know, all ideas should be explored and gone with.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for your response. I really appreciate
that response because, you know, some jurisdiction in, on the mainland, it does work, the trolley
system. It does work. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. So, Mr. Noble, what is your, your thoughts on the potential
build out of a County municipal parking structure?
MR. NOBLE: Well, I'm all for it as long as it's a parking structure. But when you take and you keep
talking about this rampant piece, where you gonna take out 70 or 80 parking spots and then
another, added up to a 100 spots for beautification and everything, it just doesn't make any sense.
You need 750 parking spots, and you're gonna take out...in the first place, you own the ground,
don't you, that the parking lot sits on? That's 220 parking spots. So, when you take that away,
you've got what, 250 parking spots left and when you take away another 60 parking spots,
you've got a $100,000 a parking spot. And you can, like Mr. Pontanilla says, you can do shuttle,
you can do diagonal parking, you need a bypass for...you know, this town just, no matter what
you do, was never built to the point to where you can run 10,000 cars down it a day and have it a
nice, quiet community. There's no way you can make the roads wide enough unless you just take
a chain saw right down through the middle of the town. So that would be my, my thoughts on
that if you're gonna, and I think one of the things that you need to consider is civil defense here.
I mean, you know, Pat Robinson [sic] says, hey praying you won't all these tornados and stuff.
He says, well those people just didn't pray hard enough. Well, they just didn't plan and I think
it's kind of irresponsible that people aren't thinking about the parking lot a little bit as civil
defense and a ways to get in there. I mean, Mr. Robert Joslin said here and even Jocelyn Perreira
said we need access in through that, the Main Street side and stuff. So these are very
complicated, sophisticated issues and there's a lot of things you can to if, if people get together
and, and do the things that need to be done and stop doing the things that don't need to be done.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for your response. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And aloha, good morning, Mr. Noble, for, thanks
for being here. I'm just curious. I'm trying to figure out . . . your employment history says
rental business. So do you own a building that rents out? Because you mentioned you have a
hotel travel agency, so I'm just trying to piece together exactly -MR. NOBLE: Well, in the-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --your career.
MR. NOBLE: --past it's been retail business, but retail business when you look down Market Street on
our side of the street, now there's just nobody comes down that way anymore. So we turned it
into a...well we've always rented out rooms so we just added the dimension of being able to
have tourists.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I just am curious, being from Lahaina, your, your role with
Lahaina Arts Society.
MR. NOBLE: Yes, I was a member of Lahaina Arts Society for years and several different times. We
hung paintings, had meetings, and did things.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You're, you also have a gallery, art gallery? Is that...
MR. NOBLE: Yes, that, well, now it's smaller than ever before. It's part of the lobby now, but, yes.
And it's, it come in handy to decorating your rooms.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And what are your thoughts on First Fridays?
MR. NOBLE: Well, here again, this is.. .Las Vegas made $192 million dollars last year on
entertainment. Our entertainment is all subsidized. MAPA puts on their plays in Kahului
because they've developed a system of business down there to where it's better to put it on down
there. But they take up two large pieces of property. They take up the theatre part and they take
up a piece of property on Church Street that used to be Bentos and Banquets. So there's this
large bunch of property in Wailuku that everything is subsidized. And one of the things that I
thought with this parking lot, I mean I would like to see it a lot bigger than I guess most people
would, but I'd like to see some kind of a community center or convention center or something
that will bring people to the area. I mean, right now, I mean, when you start counting up the
nonprofits, I mean, I was going through the tax map key the other day and there was like $28
million dollars of nonprofits just in that one little area where the Ooka Supermarket, the old
people's home, and the Weinberg thing is, that none of 'ern are paying taxes. A lot of the houses
aren't paying taxes. You know, so, my thoughts on that is that we're, we're subsidizing
entertainment that ought to be bringing in money.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Noble.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for...Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Noble, thank you for coming and being
open to a lot of these questions. Have you been involved in the re-Wailuku process?
MR. NOBLE: Yes, I was. I went down several days and sat around and watched what was going on.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And you thoughts on it?
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MR. NOBLE: Well, here again, I'm very controversial on the point of these nonprofits. You're sitting
there right across the street from a clubhouse for schizophrenics watching a guy in a uniform, a
thousand dollar uniform, parade around in front of the building there. You know, and they're
showing you these pictures of all of these upscale shops and stuff and, you know, to me it was
kind of a slap in the face. You know, yeah, we'd love to have all these shops and all these things,
but the nonprofits have taken over practically every single major piece of property in Wailuku.
And the ones that aren't being taken over are in trusts and all that kind of stuff. And I think there
needs to be some serious work in putting in sidewalks, and roads and parking.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And, that, my other question is, you know, we're trying to get
some of these groups to work together, and one of the things is, what I would like to see is to
have the Maui Redevelopment Agency and the Wailuku Main Street Association work together.
What are your thoughts on the Wailuku Main Street Association?
MR. NOBLE: Well, here again, I'm a very honest person and I don't need.. .Jocelyn has been a
detriment to the community. When I first got here, the landlords would get together and we
would get things done. I mean, it's Jocelyn's way or no way has been my experience with that,
that they just simply don't have the understanding of the town. The town is a very sophisticated
conglomeration of, of politics and things like that. I mean, I don't mind working with her.
Apparently she has architects and stuff, but you need engineers is what you need for this town
and a good set of lawyers and you need to do the infrastructure. I mean, this town was built for
the horse and buggy. So you gotta go lot by lot, piece by piece, and do what you can when you
can. You know, there needs to be more cooperation there, but it seems very difficult to me.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Further questions for the nominee, Mr. Noble, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, real quick.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Noble. So the current board members, have you
been in any kind of relationship with the current MRA members and working with or working
alongside?
MR. NOBLE: Well, as much as we can. When we've had the police come out, we had a special
meeting on, on the problems that we were having in the community with, with crime. That was
good because we got all the members of the business community together. And when you get the
members of the business community together, it's different than the people that come from Kula
and stuff in. So, yes, and I've attended as many meetings as I could and listened to the testimony
and the stuff that's been going on.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
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MR. NOBLE: I think there's a need for a real shift in the change though, of a more pragmatic shift
towards actually doing things and getting...you know, there's only so much you can do with the
community. There needs to get some serious time with the members of this board and take some
serious looks at the different streets and what can be done for anything to work and if that
doesn't happen, it's going to be the same psychobabble that goes on in there every day. We need
to take on a project. If we had taken on a project for the last 20 years, a piece of property or a
stretch of sidewalk, we'd have a pretty good town, you know. But actually what they're doing
now is we're back to square one, where we're starting all over again.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Noble. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Mr. Noble, how large is the MRA
membership, the board membership?
MR. NOBLE: Well, it's, it's gone anywhere from two people to five people. It's been up and down
over the years.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But the full strength of the board, it's five people according to
Mr. Molina. Now, I'm, what I'm concerned about as I'm listening to all of this, and I, I
appreciate what you're, what you're saying, and we're here trying to make a very difficult
decision. But one of the things that I've experienced from belonging to so many organizations,
and even in this current job, is, in order to make change, you have to be able to convince other
people who make the decisions to understand your point of view and vote with you; otherwise,
you know, you can't do anything. How do you think you're going to be able to do that? Do you
have any relationship with those other people? Will you find a few friends? You know what I
mean? You can go and you can suggest and you can say whatever you want, but do you think
you'll be able to work in consensus with others?
MR. NOBLE: Of course. But, you know, one of the problems that's been in the past is we in the
business community have been the outsiders and then there's been this group of people that
aren't business people in the community.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So you're feeling maybe that we need to have more than one member
changed, maybe there need to be few more is what I think I'm hearing?
MR. NOBLE: Yes. I think we need more members of the business community is, is what I'm saying,
people that are actually on the ground that understand it. I mean, if you look at Maui Now, and
you seen the comments on this parking structure, Mr. Joslin is going, Robert Joslin is going
along with my thoughts and there's a lot of other people that are going along with my thoughts.
And if you have.. .the trouble is, is when you're an outsider you go in, you've got three minutes
to express what you're trying to say, which is a very hard thing. If you have the time, but it's not
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only this board, I mean this board can't do anything by itself. Without the help of the members
and without getting some good ideas and bring 'ern to you and working with you on these things,
that board is nonsense anyway. It's like the thing I've said about Mr. Victorino. He said, you
know, at, at Danny's birthday, he said, "I've never heard of this parking structure." You know, so
whether he was just putting me off a little bit or not, I don't know. But the thing is, is it's not just
that board, it has to be some decent ideas and some engineering. I mean, a town needs to be
engineering, and it has to be brought to you, and we have to be able to get along with you, and
we have to be able to present these ideas, and they have to move forward in, in some kind of a
relative fashion.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. I, I understand. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Further questions, Members? Okay, if, having none, Mr. Noble, thank you
for making yourself present and we appreciate your responses to the Committee's questions.
Thank you very much.
MR. NOBLE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Regarding this item, the Chair is going to ask you to allow the Chair. . . I'm going
to ask to request this to end of calendar with no objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: RC).
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. We shall take this up at the end of the Committee's calendar for today.

ACTION: DEFER item to the end of calendar.
ITEM POL-3(7): HAWAII STATE ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES (HSAC) (COUNCIL'S
REPRESENTATIVES FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013 HSAC EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let us move on. The Chair will bring up now Policy Item 3(7) from the State. . .
Hawaii State Association Counties, the Maui County representative for the Fiscal Year 2013
HSAC Executive Committee. This morning, Members, we do have Mr. Pontanilla who serves
on our behalf as the County's representative on the State Association's Executive Committee.
And I would ask Mr. Pontanilla if he has some comments he can share with the colleagues
regarding this consideration this morning. Mr. Pontanilla, please.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. You know, I've served HSAC for a
number of years now and because this is my final year, on my fifth term, I would think that, you
know, this body needs to take a look and select a person to replace myself going forward from
July 1, 2012. That's the next fiscal year. And, you know, the responsibility as far as Maui's
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concerned, we are responsible to do the bookkeeping for HSAC, you know, presently I'm the
treasurer for HSAC. And for someone that wants to be the representative for Maui, you know, I
would gladly like to see that. It's hard work but, you know, it's gratifying also. Mr. Chairman, if
we do select a new person going forward from July 1, 2012, I certainly will work with that
person to bring 'em up to date in regards to matters of what's pending with HSAC. We, we do
have several amendments that we'd like to move forward on that would improve the organization
as well as the duties of a treasurer for HSAC. We do have support staff from the seventh floor
and also staff have been really, really helpful in HSAC matters. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. I can tell the Members of the Committee that
Mr. Pontanilla has served us very well. Just some thoughts from your Chair. Mr. Pontanilla is
the senior guy on the Executive Committee. And while it is great that our sister counties have
placed new members, the organization itself is very weak in experience and institutional
understanding. Why it was created from our forefathers from the Board of Supervisor days, the
purpose of the entity to create regular communication between our sister counties and that is why
at the onset, it was every six months, the counties would get together and talk instead of just once
a year. There were positions regarding unified fronts regarding the State Legislature and what
was best for the counties in general overall. Kauai, we have a brand new member with maybe
one year of experience, 'cause he was just appointed to replace Mr. Kawakami on his
appointment to the State House. Then we have Mr. Chang of City and County of Honolulu, one
year and two months. Then we have the Big Island, we have Mr. Angel Pilago currently. But,
unfortunately, Mr. Pilago due to various requirements of his council has not been as active as we
had hoped the sister County of Hawaii to be, and so attending at times was Brittany Smart and,
again, Brittany has been very great in, in attending, participating, but that lady has also one year
and about two months of experience. So I just share that with you so you can make the better
decision on what is good for our association and how Maui will play a, I believe, an important
role in moving the organization forward as well as sharing our understanding of what the
organization does for all the sister counties together combined. And the key is our effort at the
State Legislature. And, of course, our batting record is not the greatest. We wouldn't be hired by
a pro team if we had a batting average of what we bat, but, nonetheless, it is a stronger voice that
speaks for four counties instead of just one county. So, please keep that in, in mind in your
willingness to move this forward. Is there a deadline, Mr. Pontanilla, that this Committee and
our Members need to be aware of regarding this consideration?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Prior to the HSAC conference that will be held in Kona this
coming June. And what you say is so true. Although our batting average is not the greatest, you
know, as an organization, we actually lobbied for key bills for the State of Hawaii, and one of the
important one was the TAT. We, four counties, lobbied to have the State Legislature retain what
we have, and, you know, we fought both, you know, House Finance Committee as well as the
Ways and Means Committee. Because it is a threat and if you not from the County, it's hard to
understand how important it is for County government in regards to the things that we do for the
visitors here in Hawaii. You know, fortunately it hasn't come up in the State Legislature yet.
But it may again. So for a person that wanna sit on HSAC, you know, the willingness to, to help
lobby the counties in their efforts in regards to retaining some of the services or funding that we
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get from the State. And, of course, we, we do provide legislation. I've had a legislation in there
for nine years and you know, Chairman, nine years in regards to affordable housing and 201H's,
you know, we have a hard time sometimes making a decision because of the timeframe. And in
any housing development project that comes about, especially 201H, you know, we're not
experts in regards to engineering work especially. And we, we need that extra time. We need
that extra time just to schedule meetings; 45 days to make a decision to me is insufficient in, you
know, making a real good decision. Sometimes it's hard to, to do it. So, you know, that's one
legislation that, you know, I've had it put in because of what happened nine years ago in regards
to certain 201G's at the time that came up to this Council Chambers in regards to affordable
housing. So, just one example. And there's other example in regards to retaining some of the
fines, because our Police Department do the work and, and we don't get anything from the State
of Hawaii. So we continued to fight for those things. So whoever is the representative need to
consider all of those things. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, I'm open to more comments from you, but I will tell you
that it is your Chair's intent to defer this, 'cause I would like you to think about what we are all
sharing with each other so we can make the best information decision as possible. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. And I thank you for your comments in
regards to the necessity to have some historical reference here. I think it's important. I also
agree with you that this is best deferred because there is a Member, like Mr. Carroll, who's not
here, who I know has a keen interest in lobbying at the Legislature. The other is that, can you,
can somebody share with us what the schedule is in terms of required meetings, more or less, and
I realize that can change depending on lobbying needs, but also how it is, taking care, the
finances of the travel are taken cared of?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla, if you could -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --comment please.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: We meet once a month in regards to meetings. Travel is paid by
the association, only the travel. So that's the extent of the cost that is being reimbursed for that
one particular member.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And the money that the association gets, of course, comes from the
counties paying dues. So essentially we pay, we give money to HSAC in terms of dues and then
they take care of the expenses. I just want, I think that's important so that anybody who's
interested understands that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That was a very good question, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions, comments at this time, Members? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, thanks for all your hard work,
Mr. Pontanilla. So, am I to understand that this person will step into the Treasurer's shoes on
HSAC just automatic, or does the new HSAC Board then determine who the Treasurer and so on
will be?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: When the new board is formed, then you select who's going to
be the President, Vice-President, Secretary, as well as a Treasurer.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just for additional information for you, Members. The Counties in the past have
decided to share responsibilities, and therefore each county will take one of the four executive
officerships and then we also have a Board of Directorships at the national level and as well as
the Western Interstate Region which we are part of the, one of 13 sister western states. And we're
the largest region in the country of the 13 states, including Alaska and Hawaii and 11 of the
western most sister states in the 48's. So we try and share responsibilities and, again, we go by
performance. If a county's representatives does not show up to do their responsibility to the rest
of the counties, then we would ask for some adjustments and appointments to various Boards of
Directorships. And the State Association will also help anyone who wishes to serve at the
national level, on steering committees and standing committees of NACo that the association,
through its executive committee, will forward those names for members such as yourself to be
placed on national committees to serve at the national level. So, that's some of the other things
that, reasons why we, we do what we do the way we do things. And, you know, I appreciate you
asking that kind of questions.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Thank you. Thank you for mentioning that. And if a
person is selected to serve on the NACo Board or WER Board, you know, it is a commitment by
that particular person to attend those meetings. When you select individuals just to be selected
for those directorship and they don't show up for meetings, it's a, it's a negative for the
State of Hawaii in the eyes of WIR as well as NACo. And I just gonna be straight forward.
Presently, you know, we do have some members on NACo directorship as well as WIR
directorship that haven't attended meetings. So I gonna bring it up next week Monday in regards
to, you know, individuals volunteering to be on the board but not attending meetings, because
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again, you know, you're selected to represent the State of Hawaii, and if you don't go to those
meetings, basically, you know, we could give an opportunity to another person that would like to
serve on NACo that is interested in lobbying for the State of Hawaii. And we do lobby. We do
lobby with our congressional leaders in Washington, D.C. For example, you know, we've been
lobbying, you know, Congresswoman as well as our Senators in Washington, D.C. for projects,
specific projects. And we got money in regards to one of our members asking the congressional
people that serve the State of Hawaii for some monies to do a study in water quality for
Upcountry and we've been successful. And, you know, that's the only project that I, you know,
feel that was supported by our congressional leaders. Of course we do have projects that we
wanted previously to, to help this County, County of Maui, basically CIP projects, but those are
really, really hard to, to get funding for. So this time we, we, we go in as a team, NACo team,
and what we lobby for is basically to retain funding for a lot of human services type programs,
like CDBG. So basically, when I do go in, you know, I talk about those things to have our
leaders to continue to support it, because it is important not only for Maui County but for the
three different counties in the State. So, you know, we do have an impact with our Federal
officials. And just to let you know, this past trip, I made a plea for the Village of Mokusula. I
don't why I get emotional with this, but it was gratifying to hear Senator Inouye telling me to
send the documents so that's what we gonna do. Hopefully, we can get some funding for that
small organization. So, you know, we, we do have a positive impact with our congressional
leaders. So, thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your service to our County, Mr. Pontanilla. Any further
questions, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, sir. One more question and that is procedural.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: How will this occur? Is somebody going to volunteer or we gonna just
nominate -CHAIR HOKAMA: I would ask -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --from the floor?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --I would ask if you have an interest to make yourself known to, to your
Committee Chair so that I can, I would like to be able to prepare a proposal to bring back to the
Committee. So if you have an interest, make yourself known to me, 'cause I would like to
hopefully work it in a consensual manner if it all possible. If you have questions for
Mr. Pontanilla on some other specifics of responsibilities, the meeting requirements, the
requirements if you also move up to the national components, the four board of director meetings
that you would be asked to attend and participate in other, our national requirements, so. Again,
you all know your own schedules best, Members, and, your, you know, priorities within your
district and the County, so let us know what you would like to do and we will be, I'll be happy to
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move that forward to, either through the Committee or if time becomes a issue, then I would
work with, of course, Mr. Pontanilla, as our current HSAC officer and then Chair Mateo for a
consideration of a potential discharge if timing is critical prior to the State's meeting in June on
the island of Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much, and I wouldn't want to miss this
opportunity while we're talking about HSAC and Mr. Pontanilla's role in HSAC and, you know,
as we look at transition, it's important for us to know how we got to this point. And for us, you
know, the leadership of Mr. Pontanilla on this board has really been one that needs to be noted.
He is the go to guy. He is the one who virtually, we may have a President of HSAC, but we
know actually who calls the shots. And it's been good for our community. It's been so
successful, you know, his leadership on HSAC has resulted in a very successful Maui
conference, one of the largest HSAC conferences we've had in the history of HSAC. And, you
know, it generated a lot of interest, and part of the funding or the question that Ms. Baisa asked
regarding how things get paid, in addition to the fees, its funds that generated from these
conferences as well. And for Maui, you know, we, we generate a real large amount of their
funds, you know. And that's just because of the interest level coming in. But anyone wanting to
serve, any Member wanting to serve, you know, on HSAC, please take the time to talk story with
Mr. Pontanilla. It really involves a commitment. A commitment because it's not only part of,
you know, in addition to the work load you already carry, but it's, it really is an additional burden
because now it's part of a State entity with State issues and State directives. And all of this helps
each individual county to become closer and more informed. So, Mr. Pontanilla, my hats off to
you. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. I'd like to also take the opportunity to thank
Mr. Pontanilla and yourself for all the years of service, but more, more importantly, always
sharing with all of us who went up there from day one, you know, helping us to understand the
process, understand not only the State level, but the national level. I've been honored in the last
three years to serve on the EELU, the Energy Environment and Land Use, and now I'm a
vice-chair on that particular committee, also membership as a vice-chair. So because of your
leadership and Mr. Pontanilla's leadership, I've been able to understand the process and what it
means to be on these committees and what this means to the State. It may be on a national level,
but remember when we go into, when we go to Congress, our Congress people only have so
many votes. But as blocks, as areas, as, as districts, you know, as, as you mentioned earlier, the
western states has always been a very vocal but a very productive group of people. And oil and a
lot of other things that lay in these areas are vastly important to the nation, not only to our State,
but to the nation and worldwide. So I think the experience that you folks have let myself, I
cannot say more than thank you and I've been very gratified to be a part of, and I am also proud
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that you, Mr. Chair, are now taking a step in the national level as running for second
vice-president of NACo, something Maui can be very proud of, and you have great opportunity
because now you'll be able to do even more for our State on a national level. And I think I need
to recognize your abilities as serving on the steering committee for transportation as Chair and
many other committees that you have served on through the years up there. So between you and
Mr. Pontanilla and you, Mr. Hokama, I think Maui has been very lucky, very fortunate, and I
look forward to continue to work with whomever goes ahead and in working with you,
Mr. Chair, as you move up the chairs as a national officer. And, Mr. Pontanilla, no matter where
you go, I know your heart will always be part of HSAC and a part of our counties. And in no
matter what direction you turn, I say thank you very much for your generosity, your sharing,
sharing with me and all the others, whoever have gone, no matter which of us have gone,
whether it's Don, whether it's Alan, I don't care what, you guys were right there to help so that
we're not lost in the pack, you know, not sitting there like "I don't know what's going on." You
guys were right there, say, "oh, no, do this, come help us here, come join us for dinner, join us
for lunch." All these things, you know, you always felt welcome, you know. And that's one
thing about the western states, they're a good group of people. They're very, very gracious and
easy to work with overall. And we all have our differences but when it's time to sit down and
make decisions, they collaborate very well. I don't know about the other regions 'cause I
haven't worked with the other regions as much, but the western states has been. And I agree
with you, Mr. Pontanilla, in closing, it is frustrating to go up to these meetings and not have
board members and not have other members who supposed to be representing us, and you sit
there and you see the empty chair and somebody says "oh, how come you're not doing it?" and
you say, "well, I wasn't appointed or I wasn't selected cause it comes from another county." So,
I hope you make that point, Mr. Pontanilla. It's really, really important. On top of everything
else, being that Mr. Hokama is running for national second vice-president, it is important that in
our upcoming summer conference in Pittsburgh, A, we get all our credentials together and B, we
make a good showing for Mr. Hokama. It's very important. It encumbers on us to make sure.
He's got great support but Hawaii's gotta be the one to show. We've gotta carry the banner for
you, Mr. Chair. So good luck. Thank you very much for the opportunity to share my thoughts.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. With no further comment, Members, the Chair will
defer this item with no objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: RC, DGC).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. This item is deferred.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
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ITEM POL-39: INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE UNITED STATES
AIR FORCE REGARDING THE MAUI SPACE SURVEILLANCE
COMPLEX (cc 1 2- 1 8)
CHAIR HOKAMA: We can take one more up before our break, Members, 'cause I think we can do this
quite quickly. It is Policy Item 39. It is an intergovernmental agreement with the United States
Air Force regarding the space, Maui Space Surveillance Complex. I do know that you have
already taken this item up once already, Members, but there has been some changes that needs to
be brought back before Committee before we send this out to Council. So this morning we will
have representatives from Police. We also have representatives from the United States Air Force
if you require. So, Members, on March 7th, Department of the Corporation Counsel resent a
revised proposed bill for an ordinance and we are going to ask either Corporation Counsel or
Captain Tivoli Faaumu of the County's Police Department to explain why we are back here
again. Please...
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for allowing us to be back here. We, we are looking at
some of the changes that we have. Council members, you should have that with you. Change
number one, reference to the "Center" versus "Complex", yeah. And then, changes number two,
if you look back at our agreement, Section 5, paragraph (b), amended to read "To escort the Air
Force or Air Force contractor in the event that the radio requires maintenance. The Air Force
need to gain escorted access to the Maui Police Department radio facility and will coordinate
with the Maui Police Department Radio Shop." Basically what we have here is if there is any
need for any radio issues, the Maui Police Department will escort the Air Force to work with our
Radio Shop to address any of the issues.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that the extent of the revisions, Captain?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Could you introduce the gentleman next to you please.
MR. MITCHELL: My name is Matt Mitchell. I am the supervisor for the Department Air Force
Civilian Police up at Haleakala.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here this morning, sir. Do you have any, comments you'd like
to share with the Committee regarding this revisions?
MR. MITCHELL: No, I do not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. One second, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Hanano, any comments for the
Committee?
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MR. HANANO: Mr. Chair, basically those were the two changes. Everything else as the original that
we proposed at the last meeting will remain the same. So these are the only two changes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I, just one quick question for you, Captain. Is
this, number two, is that standard language as far as, you know, escorting and, is this what I
consider standard language in any kind of contract that we do normally?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Mr. Council.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. So that was left out, so you guys made that correction?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. The other part on "Complex" and "Center", I understand
the change of that. But thank you for that clarification. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Other questions or comments from the Members? Okay, it is your Chair's
understanding of procedure that since all of us supported the initial recommendation, that that is
still what is the formal Committee's position to recommend to Council. Therefore, the Chair will
entertain a motion for reconsideration on this matter. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. Victorino, for
reconsideration of the proposed Bill for an Ordinance Authorizing the Mayor of the County of
Maui to Enter into Intergovernmental Agreement with the Air Force Research Laboratory, Maui
Space Surveillance Complex. Further discussion, Members, on the motion to reconsider?
Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say no. Motion passes, seven ayes, two excused, Mr. Carroll and
Mr. Couch.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Mateo,
Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll and Councilmember Couch.
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ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE reconsideration.

CHAIR HOKAMA: If there's no questions regarding the two revisions, the Chair's gonna recommend
passage on first reading of the revised proposed bill entitled intergovernment . . . A Bill for an
Ordinance Authorizing the Mayor of the County of Maui to Enter into Intergovernmental
Agreement with the Air Force Research Laboratory, Maui Space Surveillance Complex; and
filing of County Communication 12-18. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion made by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Comments, Members? The Chair will just give one comment. Send to Council the final form
for consideration. The Chair does not want to return to redo work we've already taken cared of
in the future please, gentlemen.
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: With no further discussion, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say no. Motion carries with seven ayes, two excused, Mr. Carroll and
Mr. Couch
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Mateo,
Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll and Councilmember Couch.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
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MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of revised bill and FILING of
communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: I thank you, Committee. I thank you, Department, for your presence this morning.
And thank you, Air Force, for being here. Okay. This Committee shall stand in recess to take up
the last item, which is Maui County Grants and we will be in recess `til 10:45. . . .(gavel).
. .

RECESS: 10:34 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:48 a.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel).
Policy Committee shall reconvene. This is the Committee's regular
meeting of March 14, 2012.
.

ITEM POL-20:

.

MAUI COUNTY GRANTS (CC 09-120/MISC )

CHAIR HOKAMA: We have one more item to take up before we have our end of calendar
consideration. So we are on Policy Item 20 under Maui County Grants. As you know that this
Committee is reviewing the Maui County Grants program, and it was hopeful that this
Committee would be able to give some recommendations to our Budget and Finance Committee
as we get close, within couple of weeks, to the submittal of Mayor Arakawa's Fiscal Year 2013
Budget consideration. Obviously, grants is a complex component of the County's considerations
in the annual Budget, and it was your Chair's hope that we can maybe have given them some
considerations as we review that portion in upcoming grants program. But, also, the Chair was
not going rush, and as I stated to the, to the, you, the Committee earlier, the Chair was not going
to rush this to come up with, to force a conclusion or a recommendation that this Committee was
not comfortable with forwarding, so. Be it as it may, I'm gonna ask Director Ridao, Mr. Baz, for
some updated comments on this. But I just wanna, you know, bring into perspective, Members,
that while we review this and we consider this, and everyone is aware of the County of Maui's
position on grants compared to our sister Counties, and I know yesterday, you know, we spent
some good amount of money or plan to spend some good amount of money. One component
that I wish you to also take into consideration, and I believe you are all very fiscal responsibly
understanding this. One thing we did not talk about, but should be in the back of your minds as
review, not only grants, but the total County Budget and our debt load, is the loving phrase called
"unfunded liabilities". Regarding the retirement portion, and if you add the health portion, this
County's gonna have to come up with one financial plan to deal with one, approximately
$1 billion in liabilities, okay. One billion, it's with the "b". So, as we focus on a financial plan
to take of this, and this is just Maui County's portion of retirement and health fund liabilities,
please keep that in mind that as we move our budget forward and then we consider our grants
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and our borrowing, keep in mind that we still need to come up with a plan to pay off this
$1 billion of additional requirements on behalf of the County. With that, I'm gonna ask either
Mr. Baz, if you would care for give us some updated comments please.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you for bringing this item up. First thing, I wanted to
sincerely apologize to the Committee. I was not in receipt of your January 9th request for the
definitions until this morning when I was looking through the binder and noticed that letter in
there. So, I have attached and presented this morning, which I think was passed out by Staff,
this, this is the State HRS definitions and I put little stars next to the items that I had discussed at
the January 4 th meeting, you know, related to grant and procurement and things like that. So, that
is for your review and, again, I apologize for not responding to that, to that earlier. So, that's for
your information. I did receive your January 11 th request for a clean version, basically, of the
changes that the Administration is proposing and that is in your binders in, is a letter dated
January 23rd to this Committee. Those changes, the recommendations that the Administration
has, are something that is not directly related to Budget but very much related to the grants that
are funded through the Budget process, and it is definitely something that you will be reviewing
during the upcoming Budget session, the level of, of grant funding to each entity, to each area.
We have it separated this upcoming year by the different types of grants that we give out, the
different functions of those grants, a little bit better descriptions and stuff that you'll go through
and see in the process. So will have a little bit, a clearer picture of, of what the County does with
grants and grant management. We do feel, however, that this proposed changes to 3.36 will
benefit the Administration's ability to manage those grants immensely. The application of 3.36,
as I mentioned before, has not been uniform to all departments. We would like it, with this
change, would be very clear that it's uniform to all grants that we give out and make sure that the
public's money is spent wisely, that there is things that we can hold the nonprofits accountable
for and be just responsible to the citizens, responsible to you as a Council as the legislative body
who oversee us and how we administer grants that you proposed and that you, you provide for
the community. We want to make sure that the services are being provided, that the citizens are
receiving that desired efforts that, you know, you deem as appropriate, that you deem as
something that does benefit the community and we just want to make sure it's done in a proper
manner. So that's pretty much what those changes are talking about and we'd be happy to, to
hear from you if there's any revisions to 3.36 that we, as we proposed it or if you'd like to pass it
out or defer it to, up to the Committee completely, but we appreciate the discussion. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director Baz. We appreciate your participation and efforts in, in
helping the Committee. Ms. Ridao, if you have any thoughts you'd like to share with us at this
time, please.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. Not too much. I am very thankful and appreciative of the Committee
taking on looking at 3.36 and considering revisions. As the Department that, that administers
and monitors most of the Human Services grants, I think this will help us immensely to do a
better job and be more organized in how we're able to do our monitoring and our work with the
nonprofits. So thank you very much for taking this on.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Ms. Ridao. The Chair would note for the
Committee that we have received on January 20 th a communication from Susie Thieman who is
the current President of the Maui Nonprofits Directors group and their willingness to participate
and offer their recommendations and suggestions on how to also improve Chapter 3.36. So you
have that in your binders, Members. The Chair is open to questions or comments from the
Committee members at this time, if there are any. Ms. Baisa, you have anything you wish to
share at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, Chair, I have looked carefully at the suggested revisions and have
no serious concerns with any of it. I've also reviewed the letter from Susie Thieman, the
President of the Nonprofit Directors and I'm assuming that this bill is only a first step.
CHAIR HOKAMA: As I stated earlier, Ms. Baisa, yeah, we're not going to rush this. There's too many
people that get, will get, be impacted if we make some bad choices or revisions, so I want to
take, give it enough time that we can vet out as much as possible any negative or unintended
consequences that what we do is going to improve the program, improve the efficiency and
hopefully stretch our County dollars to the utmost extent, so you're absolutely right, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So, intent is to work some more on this and not really to pass it out
today, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I was planning to defer this item, Members, but, again, you know, if there's a
strong desire to more this forward, you know, your Chair is happy to accommodate the wishes of
the Committee, but it is your Chair's intent that additional discussion.. .I was going to work with
Mr. Baz and Ms. Ridao to see if there's other things we might want to consider and then present
it back to the Committee for additional review and comments and work with the nonprofit
agencies, groups.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. That's the question that, you know, the
only reason why I would say to delay is based on the letter from the nonprofit directors that it
would be productive maybe to have a meeting with them on the bill and, you know, get their
comments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But, for me, you know, I don't see anything in here that, that's really
disturbing. The only thing that really catches my eye and I think it's worth discussing because
of, you know, things that come up every now and then. I was looking at the definitions on the
first page of the bill and what jumped out at me was the definition of "nepotism". And, you
know, in my career I've had to deal with this. When I was at a nonprofit, at MEO, for many,
many years, this was a policy that we observed very carefully and I'm not really sure how well
it's enforced or whatever but it is in this definition in Section 3.36.010 and I think it deserves
taking a look at. It looks like we're taking it out, where the intent is to take it out.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me ask Mr. Baz since, you know, we, Mr. Baz was assisting the Committee, if
he could maybe give some comment on that please.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yes, as the current, it looks like as the current proposal that we
provided to you, the definition of nepotism would be taken out. The application of, of it was,
from my understanding, not, not even, it was defined but it wasn't--I'm trying to look real
quickly here--something that was prohibited necessarily but it was just something that was
defined in 3.36.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. BAZ: And so it's just a definition rather than an application.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, thank you, Director. For Ms. Baisa, again, I glad you brought, bring
this up. The Committee can decide whether to retain it or, or as the, as the current draft is to
delete it, and while it's not been a issue basically on Maui, we are all aware of what has been
happening to some nonprofits on Oahu with some of this concern of funding and of those Oahu
entities, so. Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you. Yeah, and Corporation Counsel just confirmed that my, that I was correct is that
it's used as a definition but not as an application. However, it is in most of our grant agreements
as a clause in there. And, you know, again, this is one of the things that we want to have uniform
applicability on when we're reviewing our grants. And, Mr. Chair, I might just make one
comment about the timing. The, it would be very helpful for us to have new rules or new Code
by July 1 st as we start the new -CHAIR HOKAMA: Fiscal year.
MR. BAZ: --yeah, new fiscal year. So not necessarily in making the decisions about the grants but in,
as we start processing the new grant agreements and the languages that we put in there, it would
be very useful to, to have this in. If not, we'll do it for the next fiscal year, but, that, that's fine,
just a note on the timing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, no, thank you for sharing that piece of information with the
Committee. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No. Thank you very much, Chair. That makes it very clear because my,
my history, of course, is that we had this clause used in the contracts with the County, but it, they,
it was not in the contracts with the State. And so that question has always been asked. So if
we're not gonna be uniform, then we take it out and leave it to the discretion of the nonprofit
agency to have its own personnel policies and to decide what worked for them. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And yeah, thank Mr. Baz for saying there is
actually a deadline needed, preferred, you know, on this, but, and I do see the need for taking our
time and make sure we deliberately, you know, work through this thoroughly. My one just quick
question in the noncompliance section, 3.36.130, the five years portion, how that was derived?
Is that just something that has always been? I'm just curious if anyone has ever been deemed
prohibited from ever re-applying again. What, this, what is that, disbarred, or to use that
term on this level.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The procurement term is debarment -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --where if you fall in violation of County's laws or State laws, that we can debar an
entity which prohibits them from any government contract in the State for a period of time.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But I, I think maybe Mr. Baz, if you could give us some comment regarding the
five years, if that is by State statute, the five-year period.
MR. BAZ: I'm pretty sure it's not by State statute, but I think it is by what County standards have been
for debarment in, in our rules, for five years.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We will verify -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --that, whether by ordinance or, or a State statute.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We can follow up on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Baz, on that same section there, in, in
reading it and re-reading it, it looks like there is a little bit of flexibility that the Council can
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make a determination whether or not there is a noncompliance issue. Is that your take on that or
maybe -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --Corp. Counsel's take on it?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, Mr. Couch, thank you. The, actually it would have to be, the way the
language is written now, that it would have to come to Council, and it says "upon Council
concurrence, the recipient shall be prohibited from applying from any grant for five years." So
the Council would have to concur that we want to disbar an organization.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Just wanted to make sure we have some flexibility in case there
is some misunderstanding or, you know, 'cause always in a dispute, there's passionate feelings
on each side. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch, before I ask Mr. Mateo for his comments or, and
questions, this is one part of the current Code which will not, is not being impacted by your, this
draft proposal before you, and that's also under .040, which is under the heading of Qualifying
Standards for Applicants. There is a subsection, letter "C". And as Ms. Baisa correctly noted,
under the Code, subsection (C), the applicants shall have by-laws or policies which describe the
manner in which business is conducted. Such by-laws or policies shall include provisions
relating to nepotism and management of potentially conflict of interest situations. So the entity
must have that in their adopted policy manual by its appropriate board of directors, as the policy
of that entity.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. So, therefore, it might be prudent to leave the definition in then
possibly?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would, I would say, I would agree with Director Baz that it is not necessary,
because already in another part of the Code it states that the entities by-laws and policies shall
have those specific -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Their definitions versus ours?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --policies as do they, how to deal with that. And if they don't meet our standards
then they will not be a qualified applicant for a grant by the County.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much. I just also wanted to offer that when the
grant applications or the contracts or whatever are being reviewed by the Department, it's part of
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their responsibility to review the policies of the agency. So, it, you know, if it's not there, then
they would find it or they would catch it because it is in the Code that it should be there. So
there is a process to catch policies that are not adequate, and if found, then, of course, they need
to be corrected.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Mr. Couch, anything else? If not, I'm gonna go to ...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I, I do, but I just let everybody have a chance to talk.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll be happy to return to you for another opportunity. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, thank you. I'm just hoping that reviewing of this
section is just the beginning because there is, there is, I think, general overall issues that we need
to take a look at. One is during the budget process when we look at amount of monies that's
recognized for nonprofits, it's kinda, the number is skewed because there's certain
responsibilities that we have, for example, like the Humane Society. That's a County
commitment and responsibility that should be recognized separately even though they are a
nonprofit. So, too, are entities that exist that are actually economic engines for us, like Maui
Visitors Bureau and MEDB. These are economic engines that also provide. So, you know, for
the Department, I'm kinda hoping that that could perhaps be our next step that we can take a
look at, and obviously, you know, we have added so many line, additional lines in the budget.
Have you looked at advantages of taking all that and putting it into the GRC to take away this
entitlement characteristic that comes with an agency's own line? So I don't know if that's
something that we can address at a later time and just stick with the GRC's reference as we're
doing right now? But I think those additional items, I think, should be addressed by the
Administration. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Mateo, it's appreciated. Mr. Baz, any comment
in return?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, thank you, and yes, Chair Mateo, this is the first step. We've done some internal
steps as well and, and this is one of the biggest first steps that we've done with the Council. This
is Code that we need to get changed. And so we, you know, that's one of the major things we
need to do. In the upcoming proposed Budget, you will see some other things that we are doing
to change the way that we manage grants and the start of, of a different process in, in managing
grants as well. And so, look forward to that in a couple weeks. But, yeah, I guess the rest of it
would be my opinion on the GRC and its past history as far as, you know, it was defined, it was
created, funds were given to it but then for various reasons, that process was abandoned. And I
agree with you, it, you know, it's not living up to its purpose. And that's pretty much what we
looked at and why the Administration and all the grants managers unanimously voted to
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recommend that we take the GRC out of, out of place, because it's not doing what it was
supposed to do, and, and we understand that. And if there was things and recommended changes
that you have to keep it in existence and change the way we do that, then that may be something
different. One of the, the major things that we're looking at is defining the services that the
County desires. Like you mentioned, you know, we want services that are economic
development. We want services that are servicing our dogs and cats and the humane issues. We
want homeless services. We want affordable rental services. You know, we want a bunch of
various services. So defining what those services are, as services, is a different process than,
than handing out a grant and the clarity of language, and that's part of the reason why I brought
the State definitions into play is because the State, the way the, the way the State does it is
basically they define the services that they want and, and the nonprofits or whoever will then
apply for it and, and fund it that way, so. So that may not be exactly the way that the County
does it, but it's something that I see as a way for us to control our costs a little bit more, for the
Council as the legislative body to define the policies of what it is that we want to fund, what we
want to provide services for for this community and that way there's a little bit more
responsibility, you know, on all levels to make sure that the services that the community desires
and that the County can afford are happening and that's really what we're looking towards, so.
Thank you for the questions and comments, yeah. And we've had those discussions and I
appreciate that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And really, I mean, I like this first step and I like what
you just said, Sandy. I think you and the Administration are taking that proactive that many of us
have said over the last few years need that accountability, and this is the means of making
accountability upfront and also describing what the need or the service or what we are asking
them to do. And I think that's been a confusion sometimes with some of the nonprofits. Not
their fault, I mean, they, so. I'm glad to hear this, Mr. Chair, and I think we're taking a positive
step and I hope you will, you know, and I know you will, sit down with Susie and the rest and,
you know, hash out and try to make it as palatable and as, as, as a system that for which everyone
can work in and, and not have a lot of challenges with it. It's clearly defined so you understand
what you are asking for, you understand the service that you gonna be providing, and once that's
all been accomplished then we will be able to get good results within the County of Maui for our
people, yeah. So, thank you, Sandy, very much for all this. I really do appreciate it. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. White. Ms. Baisa, any further questions,
comments?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I guess, Chair, we have the same frog who's come to stay. I've been
trying to get rid of this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry. I'm sorry, Ms. Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I've been trying to get rid of this one for a long time but he seems to
want to stay. But I totally am interested and excited about the comments that I'm hearing from
the Budget Director in terms of looking at a new, new way of thinking about what the County
chooses and identifies as, as services we need to purchase. And I've participated in many years
with requests for purchases service. You know, the agency puts out a request and says we want
to purchase services for addicts, alcoholism, homelessness, transportation, whatever it is, and
then the, the agencies respond. And I really like the comments from Chair Mateo. I have
thought for a long time that those are services that really should not be reviewed as, you know,
gifts to nonprofits. They really are not because they are services that are required by the County,
and if the nonprofits were not doing them, then we would have to do them. And, you know,
looking at the billion dollars in retirement and other benefits that we're looking at right now, we
want to be really careful about what we establish 'cause once we establish it, it's there and it
never seems to go away. So I think that there's a lot of new, exciting thinking going on, and it's
certainly intrigues me and I'd like to be a part of it. I'm excited to be here at this time. So thank
you very much for leading us and I really appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Ms. Cochran, any further questions or comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not at this time. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can I have a short recess, sir?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Short recess subject to the call of the Chair .. .(gavel).

. .

RECESS: 11:15 a.m.
RECONVENE: 11:17 a.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel).
Policy Committee shall reconvene. Thank you for that short recess.
Mr. Couch, any questions at this time?
.

.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No further questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No further questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, you know, please don't misunderstand the Chair. This is very important
to your Chairman, but I would like to at this point in time, since we had some comment from all
of you and some questions, the Chair would like to defer it, this item at this time, work with
Mr. Baz, Ms. Ridao and other departments that may have comments because they have their
grant agreements also whether it be Parks Department or whatnot, to be able to come up with a
very good suggestion and recommendation at the next meeting. Taking into account the
comments from Mr. Baz that if there is something that we believe will improve and benefit this
component of the budget, that the Chair will ask Mr. Pontanilla and Mr. Mateo for considerations
so that it can be considered in time for the July 1 st fiscal year. But I would ask you to allow your
Chair to work with Mr. Baz and Ms. Ridao to see if we can come up with a recommendation for
such a, for such a consideration. If there be no objections, Mr. Baz, any closing comments at this
time?
MR. BAZ: No, thank you, Mr. Chair. I was just going to offer you if you would like to get together
with the Maui Nonprofit Directors Association or our staff, we'd be happy to, to set up a
meeting, get together. I know this is budget time but we wanna try to accomplish this goals, and
moving forward with everything.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I'm sure Ms. Thieman has tremendous time to offer us on behalf of their
members, so. I'm sure we can get together at a mutual agreeable time and work together to make
this improvements. So that's your Chair's position. Ms. Ridao, anything else. Okay, Members,
this item will be deferred.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ITEM POL-2(33): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(MAUI REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY AND KULA AGRICULTURAL PARK
COMMITTEE) (CC 11-31)

CHAIR HOKAMA: We have one last item for a decision. And that is on Policy Item 2(33). The last
item before you is the proposed resolution Appointment of a Member to the Maui
Redevelopment Agency for the County of Maui. I know we have only five Members. So,
Members, it's going to go one way or the other, very simple. This does not have a clock. It was
one of the few nominations that does not have a clock so if you feel that you wish more
Members to be present on this decision making, the Chair would defer this item since the clock
does not...or the Chair is happy to make a recommendation at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Make a recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair is going to recommend that we recommend to the Council a proposed
resolution entitled Appointment of a Member to the Maui Redevelopment Agency for the County
of Maui and that the name of John Noble be placed on Exhibit C to disapprove.
- 41 -

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 14, 2012

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Second by Ms. Baisa. Is there any further discussion? If not, all in favor of the
motion, please say "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say no. Motion passes with five ayes, four excused, Mr. Carroll,
Mr. Mateo, Mr. Victorino and Mr. Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, and
White.
NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution disapproving the
nomination of John Noble.

CHAIR HOKAMA: There being no further business of this Committee, this meeting is adjourned.
. . .(gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 11:20 a.m.
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